Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 9th December 2019 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.

Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-Chairman), L Cockerton, G Helm, S Phipps, D Seccombe, M Hammond, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), District Cllr K Guthrie, and four members of the public.
	DPC/19/38: Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received (and approved) from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, S Dobson and S Palframan. County Cllr M Hicks’ apologies were also noted.

	DPC/19/39: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: None received.

 

	DPC/19/40: To receive District and County Cllrs reports: Cllr K Guthrie presented a report to those present, a copy of which had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting.



	DPC/19/41: Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak: 
A member of the public thanked the Parish Council for their continued support with regards to previous recommendations for refusal of planning applications pertaining to no 10 Ipswich Road and re-iterated their concerns with regards to the most recently submitted application for the same site (DC/19/04807).

A second member of the public, still on the same matter, asked if the Parish Council could request streetscapes of the proposed development, just so that the true effect on neighbouring properties, highways and the surrounding environment could be properly visualised and assessed. They added that neighbouring residents had commissioned their own streetscape, which was not acceptable and which should not have been necessary, had the planning authority been more stringent.
A third member of the public wished to discuss a letter received by the Parish Council and considered at the previous Parish Council meeting pertaining to NP site SS0902- land South of Low Road. The same letter had been published in the Parish Magazine and referred to perceived loss of wildlife/ecologic damage suffered following recent clearance works by the landowner. 

It was explained that it had been agreed by Council that the Neighbourhood Plan committee would formulate a response to this letter in due course and that this decision had been minuted, however the minutes for the November meeting were yet to be released, following their approval at the current meeting.
Furthermore, it was also explained that the landowner was free to do as he wished with their land and that the Parish Council did not have any power to stop any ongoing works. Any forthcoming planning applications for the site would be considered on their own merit upon submission. Alternatively, any members of the public wishing to protect the site from any future works, could approach the landowner with an offer to purchase the land.
The local planning authority was under pressure from central government to plan and deliver housing and a fundamental part of any Neighbourhood Plan was to allocate sites for such development. All the sites put forward to MSDC had been independently assessed as to their suitability and SS0902 had been one of those sites. 
The consultation process had been long and fully inclusive of not just local residents but also all the relevant authorities. Members and the community in general accepted that whichever sites were put forward for development would be sensitive. However, had such sites not been allocated, Debenham would have been left exposed to hostile and unsustainable development. This also reduced the risk of having 700-800 dwellings potentially thrust upon the community, as would have been the case with the previous Taylor Wimpy application. 
The Neighbourhood Plan had ensured that mitigation measures were in place to protect the character of the village with regards to future development on the approved sites by way of policies but the Parish Council’s approach remained realistic, in that development would be forthcoming and unavoidable but hopefully long term and manageable.
 

	DPC/19/42: To approve the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on November 18th 2019: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	DPC/19/43: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payments and receipts / bank balances were noted (as per attached listing).

b) To approve first and second quarter accounts 2019/2020, as per FAWG recommendations: It was resolved to approve the first and second quarters accounts, as per FAWG’s recommendation. 
c) Budget and precept 2020/2021- initial considerations and recommendations from FAWG: The draft budget had been considered by the FAWG group and members of Committees and Working Groups had been asked to submit their projections with regards to their individual projects to the Clerk. Some of these items were discussed by members and a detailed report would be circulated ahead of the January FAWG meeting. A final recommendation was to be prepared at that stage for approval at the January full Council meeting. 
d) Action list, including approval of URC Charity Commission returns: The Action List was updated by members and the Clerk and the Charity Commission returns for the URC were discussed ahead of their submission.


	DPC/19/44: Planning matters
a) Applications received for recommendation to MSDC

DC/19/04807 - 10 Ipswich Road-Erection of 6 dwellings (following demolition of existing bungalow): It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application for the reasons stated in previous recommendations for refusal, mainly those pertaining to the scale and impact of the proposed development.  In addition, and in line with DPC’s recommendation put forward to the MSDC Local Plan consultation, any such infill site type development should ensure that dwellings were not higher than the existing neighbouring properties. There was a clear need for bungalows in Debenham, therefore single storey dwellings would be a preferred option in this and other similar cases. 
However, should MSDC be minded to approve this planning application, the Parish Council would like to insist on the condition that there would be proper management of the strip on land to the western side of the cul-de-sac, by way of transfer to one of the local authorities, to ensure that it was properly maintained and was not used as a “ransom strip” 

It was also agreed that the planning authority should insist on the submission of streetscapes for this and future proposed developments, so that their visual impact could be properly assesses by the consultees in the process. It was not acceptable that, in this case, neighbouring residents had been left out of pocket by having to commission it themselves.

b)  Planning decisions: There had been no further decisions received since the previous Council meeting.
c) Planning correspondence: DC/19/01771 - 10 Ipswich Road- Erection of 8 dwellings: An appeal had been made to the Secretary of State against the decision of Mid Suffolk District Council to refuse permission: it was agreed to re-iterate the Parish Council’s recommendation for the refusal of this planning application, although the original representation would be forwarded to the Inspector as a matter of course.


	DPC/19/45: Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions: (Representatives to raise matters pertaining to their respective groups for debate and consideration by the Council)

a) Woodland Steering Group: Recommendations following meeting held 2 December 2019: A report had been circulated to members by Cllr J Baldwin.

· Orchard Project- it was agreed that although the previously proposed site (agricultural holding land near the allotments/Woodland) was not considered suitable for this project as it was a “frost pocket”, it may be considered should a different, more appropriate site be identified. A detailed proposal would need to be submitted in order for all the relevant aspects to be discussed and considered.
· Questions were raised as to whether some of the agricultural holding land could be considered for an additional woodland or for an extension of the cemetery. Although there may be legislation regarding burials near a water course, it was agreed that this should be looked into and challenged due to the position of the existing Cemetery on the opposite side. There were also some restrictions on the existing lease but there may be a possibility to make a case with SCC for a woodland type burial ground.

· The Woodland Group had been advised that although they had established dialogue with the current tenant in the past regarding an orchard project, any such future dialogue should only take place between the Parish Council and the tenant.
· The state of Priory Lane following recent flooding had also been raised, however as this was SCC Highways maintainable, they would be statutory body responsible for any remedial works.

· The Clerk was asked to confirm to the Woodland Group the ownership of the footpath to the north of Priory Lane, adjoining the Cemetery.

· The Woodland Group had also asked for the installation costs of a donated bench to be covered by the donor, but as the cost of  a quote received had been higher than the price of the actual bench, Cllr R Blackwell agreed to approach a local builder with  a view to this being carried out on a pro-bono basis (plus cost of materials).
b) Debenham Historical Environment: To debate suggestions received re. Parish Records Office: Cllr D Seccombe had circulated detailed reports and proposals, which were discussed by members.
Further discussion was needed with the groups that Cllr D Secombe had liaised with in order to establish the best way forward, including the preparation of a business case. It was also agreed that the digitalization of local records should be considered, as well as their storage in a dedicated place, as this was also the way the Ipswich Records Office was handling their data.
It was noted that once all the physical data was placed together in one building, it would be at risk should anything happen, such as a fire or flooding.

The digitalization of data could be an inter-generational activity, for which the local schools could be approached.

c) Traffic and Parking NP Delivery Group: To approve traffic survey to be carried out in Aspal Road, Ipswich Road and Gracechurch Street (cost of £620.00 to be funded by Locality Budget); To approve purchase of three “Thank you for driving carefully” signs: Cllr R Blackwell presented his report and proposals. Although members appreciated that such traffic surveys were not fully comprehensive and would not include data pertaining to pedestrians and cyclists, they would provide some important basic information, therefore it was resolved to approve the expenditure for it, which would be covered by Cllr M Hicks’ Locality Funding. 

Cllr R Blackwell was awaiting quotes for the “Thank you for driving carefully” signs and also for a sign, as suggested by a parishioner recently, warning of deer crossing the road. This part of the proposal was deferred to the next meeting.

Cllr L Cockerton asked about the possibility of conflicts of interests arising on the part of members of the Parking/Highways Group and was advised to direct any such enquiries to Cllr R Blackwell. Cllr R Blackwell reassured members that any such matters had been openly discussed by the Working Group members and would fully respond to any queries put forward by other Councillors.
 

	DPC/19/46: To note correspondence circulated to members and consider any additional responses: A request for the sitting of a skip for a period of seven days on the Recreation Ground car park area had been approved by the Clerk subject to the re-instatement of the ground upon its removal.
The Parish Council had been informed about a number of signs placed outside a local business but as these had been removed, there would be no need to look into this matter any further.
The Parish Council had also been informed of some movements at a site where planning permission for a number of houses had been granted in the past. 


	DPC/19/47: To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Cllr D Seccombe asked for the next agenda to include an item to consider an aspiration of becoming carbon neutral in the future.
Cllr S Phipps was delighted to report that a concert held at the St Mary’s Church the previous day, conducted by a local musician, had raised £400 in aid of Endometriosis UK. Cllr S Phipps had also collected and tidied up the War Memorial and Remembrance wreaths.
Cllr L Cockerton commented on the village Christmas trees and how nice they looked.



	DPC/19/48: Date of next meeting:  20 January 2020: Noted.



With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 8.45pm, followed by refreshments.
Signed:_______________________________  Date:__________________________
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